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Friday 20th March 2020   Coronavirus update: school closures.

Dear Parents and Carers, 

Thank you for continuing support in these unprecedented times, we all appreciate the messages of support and thanks you have provided to all staff within the school over the past week and especially today, when many heart-breaking conversations have been had with families identifying who can and can’t be offered a school offer under current guidance for school closure instructions. 

This letter is one which no Head Teacher ever wishes to have to send to families, but we are in unprecedented times. As we say goodbye to our delightful children and families for national safety reasons tonight, with no knowledge of when the children will be able to return. Our children and staff as always have shown great resilience, support, love and laughter to each other over the past few days and continue to be a great source of inspiration to us all. Saying goodbye in this way is a very strange feeling for all of us and we wish you to know that we still wish to offer you all support at any point if you request it via the school email account: office@littleheatonce.rochdale.sch.uk 

 
As you may be aware, despite the instruction for schools to close at 3:15pm today, we are expected to continue to provide care for a limited number of children. We have been advised that this should be up to approximately 20% of our school population which should be around a maximum of 40 children for the size of our school. It goes without saying that the fewer children making the journey to school, and the fewer children in educational settings, the lower the risk that the virus can spread and infect vulnerable individuals in wider society. 

This may require us to prioritise which pupils receive an offer, according to greatest need. 
The guidance is clear, our offers are NOT about an offer to every child of a key worker on the key worker list. It is only the children whose parents have no other options and ensuring we are ALL doing the right thing for the greater good of society; accommodating the greatest need and limiting social interaction and the spread of the virus whilst also allowing school to stay open for those who need it the most.
In line with Government expectations, we are offering our provision to those children who have Education and Health Care Plans, children who, for a range of reasons, are identified as being vulnerable and children of Key Workers. The list of Key Workers is long but the guidance is clear parents should only take up our offer of provision if absolutely necessary. If you can find an alternative arrangement that does not include groups expected, for their safety to self-isolate e.g. Elderly grandparents – then you should do so. Family friends or a rota between other parents is another option many families are arranging to support us in this request. 
By keeping the numbers of people moving around the community low each day, it should very significantly reduce the number of children requiring a school place locally and nationally and by doing so hopefully keep the children in attendance and their families, as well as teachers and essential education staff safe.  

What will provision look like in school from Monday March 23rd?
This is a very different type of provision than schools usually provide; for these pupils, it will be about care, not education. This is about keeping children safe and happy and allowing key workers to go to work and care for the sick, or to keep food supply chains moving. We will be providing project based learning, sports, crafts and continued use of Commando Joe, picture news and the Heart smart curriculum to support children and staff with their well-being., using the staff who are well on a rota basis in order to keep staff safe and meet pupil: staff ratio’s. 
How can I support home learning? 

Please use the paper home learning packs we have sent out to pupils, along with the website links & usernames / passwords for home learning opportunities. On Monday’s staff will, if still well, add updates and tasks to the class email accounts on Microsoft 365. Child should access this with their own emails and ask any questions with adult support if they need further guidance on the suggested tasks for the week. A suggested time table for each day for learning and fun family activities has also been provided. 

Can the school still decide they need to fully close?
It remains the case that if we do not have enough staff to care for pupils safely (even based on the new ‘reduced provision’ approach) then, subject to a risk assessment and consultation with the chair of governors, a full or partial closure may be necessary. We will review the situation daily and ensure we are within the remit of the guidance being offered at all times. 
Again, fewer children making the journey to school, and the fewer children in educational settings, the lower the risk that the virus can spread to staff and therefore allow the school to remain open.
Please keep your children at home if possible. If children can stay safely at home, they should, to limit the chance of the virus spreading. Please follow the guidance on social distancing. Children no longer at school should NOT be playing out unsupervised for long periods of time or interacting with the community. 

What is social distancing? Social distancing measures are steps you can take to reduce the social interaction between people. This will help reduce the transmission of coronavirus (COVID-19).
Social distancing steps: 
1. Avoid contact with someone who is displaying symptoms of coronavirus (COVID-19). These symptoms include high temperature and/or new and continuous cough

2. Avoid non-essential use of public transport, varying your travel times to avoid rush hour, when possible

3. Work from home, where possible. Your employer should support you to do this. Please refer to employer guidance for more information

4. Avoid large gatherings, and gatherings in smaller public spaces such as pubs, cinemas, restaurants, theatres, bars, clubs

5. Avoid gatherings with friends and family. Keep in touch using remote technology such as phone, internet, and social media

6. Use telephone or online services to contact your GP or other essential services

Everyone should be trying to follow these measures as much as is pragmatic.

Government guidance strongly advise you to follow the above measures as much as you can and to significantly limit your face-to-face interaction with friends and family if possible, particularly if you:

· are over 70

· have an underlying health condition

· are pregnant

This advice is likely to be in place for a significant number of weeks.
What plans does school have place to provide partial closures and maintain safety for pupils, staff and children : planning and timetabling:

As the situation develops the school will be taking a four- phase approach: safe staffing levels over: 

1. The next five days 

2. The next 2 weeks 
3. The Easter holidays 
4. The Summer term

How can I access a meal? 

Those families for whom they can still receive a lunch time meal have been sent details as to how this will occur- this will be a grab bag lunch and collected from the school hall doors over a staggered period to maintain advice about not having large gatherings in public. 

The key message is that schools are closed, but we are doing what we can to support our families, given these unprecedented circumstances. 

As I have already said, fewer children making the journey to school, and the fewer children in educational settings, the lower the risk that the virus can spread and infect vulnerable individuals in wider society; including your children and my staff – thus allowing the school to stay open to those who need it the most.

on behalf of the children and staff we wish to thank all who are working hard to support our community and the most vulnerable in our society; especially those in the NHS. 
I am sure you echo our thoughts and prayers to send: strength, love, faith and compassion to our front line NHS staff, local and national leaders and faith leaders, supermarket workers and food suppliers.
 Together with love and compassion, following the advice regarding hygiene and social distancing we can ensure we make this uncertain situation a memory of a time when we all came together to support, love, care and respect each other and enjoyed some quality family time together where possible. 

Take care all,
Miss JL Hulme

Head Teacher 
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